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2018 Charter Review Committee  
4/25/18 Minutes 

Roll Call 
Present: 
Vince DeLeonardis, Chairman 
Deputy Commissioner Michael Sharp, Vice Chairman 
Deputy Commissioner John Daley, Secretary 
Commissioner John Franck 
Commissioner Peter Martin 
Deputy Mayor Lisa Shields 
Deputy Commissioner Maire Masterson 
 
Absent:  
Commissioner Skip Scirocco 
Deputy Commissioner Joseph O’Neill 
Commissioner Michele Madigan 
 
Recording of Proceeding 
 
The proceedings of this meeting were recorded for the benefit of the public and the secretary. 
Because the minutes are not a verbatim record of the proceeding, the minutes are not a word-for-
word transcript. 
 
Call to Order 
 
Chairman Vince DeLeonardis called the meeting to order at 4:35 PM. 
 
Public Comment 
 
Vince DeLeonardis opened the floor up for public comment.  
 
Bonnie Sellers, Saratoga Springs – Comments on Title 2 Supervisors.  The Supervisors report at 
the end of a Council meeting and is it really necessary for them to sit through the whole meeting?  
Some of the meetings go very late.  The Charter says that the 4 Commissioners & the Mayor 
work part time but it is really a 24x7 job.  The Charter allows for the elected official to hold both 
their elected seat and a Supervisors position but by doing both it might dilute the job. 
 
Margie Van Meter, Saratoga Springs – served on the successfully passed charter commission.  
She thinks they made a mistake in § 2.6.1 – Deputies have no requirements.  Suggest you 
consider strengthening the quality of the professional skills as you revise this charter.  In §2.6.2 
All employees will be coordinated with Human Resources department. All employees shall be 
coordinated with the Human Resources department and one of the saddest things is that the 
department has not been developed and it was one of the important goals of her charter 
commission.  This would allow for employees to be able to move from department to department 
and she doesn’t know if this is happening but it was a goal. 
 
Vince DeLeonardis, Chairman wanted to address the Times Union article – Charter Change.  
While the article predominately dealt with a Supreme Court decision regarding a FOIL request 
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concerning ballot images.  The article did contain a few paragraphs which dealt with the charter 
commission:   

“Meanwhile, there is a newly formed charter review commission, created by new city 
Mayor Meg Kelly.  The commission, which meets every other week on Wednesdays, 
expects to tweak the current charter.  It also promises to preserve the commission form of 
government, which has been a point of contention in the city for more than a decade. 

The new commission consists of elected officials and their appointed deputies.  It is 
chaired by City Attorney Vincent DeLaurentis. (not certain who that is) 

Most of the officials on the commission vehemently opposed any charter change and 
publicly campaigned against it, defying state law that requires elected officials remain 
neutral in a charter referendum. 

During this new charter review, elected officials on the commission will have the 
opportunity to raise their own salaries and extend their terms in office.  The changes may 
or may not have to be voted on in a referendum.” 

Unfortunately even though it is a small portion of the article, what is contained in that portion is 
largely inaccurate.  It should be pointed out that with respect to the claims in there regarding the 
Commissioners and their opportunity to effect their terms of office and raise their salaries, on 
something that may or may not be put on a referendum.  I want to make this perfectly clear that 
the Certificate filed by the Mayor creating the Charter Commission made very clear that the 
“Commission will be tasked with producing a charter proposal to be submitted to the voters of 
Saratoga Springs for a referendum in the November 2018 election.  So while we as a commission 
have not made any final determinations with regard to salaries or terms of office, what is clear is 
that any proposals that will be made will be decided by the registered voters of the City of 
Saratoga Springs and not by its elected officials.  The other part of that article that was somewhat 
disturbing, and quite frankly irresponsible, was the claim that members of the commission and in 
particular the City Council, did anything that was in contradiction with the law.  Providing the 
public with information, educating the public, and having the public participate in this process is 
something that we want and something that we encourage.  Information that is contained in 
articles that is inaccurate and or misleading tends to frustrate that purpose so I would respectfully 
ask the author of the article in the Times Union newspaper, Ms Liberatore, to take some care and 
caution in educating herself on the issues she intends to write about in her paper so as not to 
ultimately render what would be the ultimate disservice in misinforming the public.  So I just 
wanted to provide that clarification and set that out there. 

End of public comment. 
 
Approval of Minutes 
 
V. DeLeonardis made a motion to approve the minutes of April 10, 2018. 
Commissioner Martin seconded the motion. 
 
Vote:  Ayes – all          Nays – none         Motion carried. 
 
Discussion Items 
 
1.  Title 1. Short Title; Territories; General City Powers; Severability 



 
 

3 
2018 Charter Review Commission 
Minutes – 4/25/18 
 

 
There were no comments regarding this section.  All section will be reviewed by outside counsel 
prior to final submission for the referendum. 
 
2.  Title 2 – City Council, Supervisors, Deputies, and Employees 
 
Deputy Commissioner Sharp designed forms that were submitted at the last meeting.  These 
forms will be used going forward to submit specific sections for discussion and proposed 
changes.  These will be reviewed at the meetings and Vince DeLeonardis will draft the changes 
and bring them for review at the beginning of the next meeting and a possible vote if the 
commission is comfortable doing that.  Deputy Commissioner Sharp would like the forms to be 
used in the preparation of a section by each member of the commission to aid in identification of 
areas for discussion.  Several forms were provided prior to the meeting which will be used for 
the discussion today. 

 
The topic for discussion is §2.1 Officers; eligibility; terms of office; salaries.  Deputy 
Commissioner Sharp started the discussion with his item:  Current Language:  The Mayor and 
each Commissioner shall receive a salary of $14,500 per year, except that for the year 2010 
their salary shall be reduced 10% each pay period effective March 23, 2010, for the remainder 
of that calendar year, at the request of the City Council and due to the current fiscal crisis. 
 
Suggestion:  Pull salary language related to the Mayor and Commissioner salary, and instead 
have them stated via resolution. 
 
Commissioner Martin agreed that the specific salary should be removed.  The Charter is a 
difficult document to amend, which is a good thing, but you don’t want things in the document 
that need rapid change.  We have been lucky in the past with the low rate of inflation but when 
you put specific salary in the charter it becomes quickly outdated and the discrepancy over time 
becomes greater and greater as inflation grows.  I proposed in my form a method for establishing 
what the salaries would be and that is to have an independent citizens committee provide advice 
to the council as an independent body that does not report to the council.  This independent 
group could objectively review the jobs, hours spent, expertise, consider inflation and other 
factors that would influence a salary and report back.  Then it would be a local law that would set 
what the salary would be and pursuant to NY state law, it would not take effect until there is 
another election so you are not voting on an increase your own salary.  A Supervisors salary at 
the County, Commissioner Martin believes, is done via local law. 
 
Tony Izzo stated that §§23 & 24 of the Municipal Home Rule Law (MHRL) speaks to this.  §23 
talks about decreasing salary of an elected official during their term of office.  Decreasing is a 
mandatory referendum.  §24 discusses the increasing salary of an elected official during their 
term of office.  That requires a permissive referendum only if enough people sign a petition.  
Tony will check on the legal issues of increases and decreases of salaries by resolution but §§23 
& 24 of MHLR is the law that speaks to salaries by local law. 
 
Vince DeLeonardis said that to the extent that the salaries do get pulled out of the charter, the 
idea of a local law vs. resolution does make a lot of sense and invites a greater level of public 
participation through public hearings that are a requirement of a local law.  And in the event of 
an increase and there is a petition with the appropriate number of signatures, then the increase 
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would become subject to referendum.  That does provide public participation that would be 
warranted for something like council salaries and if it did go through a local law, the law would 
take effect 45 days following the filing of the law with the state.  There is no requirement to wait 
until the next term for the law to take effect but language could be include in the charter that no 
law would take effect until the following term. 
 
Commissioner Frank agrees the salaries should come out and said that other government bodies, 
the Senate and Assembly and Counties have a mechanism to do this.  It makes sense to have a 
study done and push the effective date to the next election cycle.  The Supervisors vote on the 
salaries every two years the first meeting in January.  Commissioner Martin said the vote is taken 
on the last meeting of the year for the coming January. 
 
Vince DeLeonardis continued comment on Commissioner Martin’s suggestion that if the salaries 
do get pulled out, any change in the salary would have to be made by local law with language 
included that the change would take effect for the next term.  Vince requested suggestions on the 
manner on which the change is arrived at. 
 
Commissioner Martin suggested a citizens committee, not containing any employees of the City, 
would do the leg work and make a recommendation to the council.  Hopefully there would be 
enough facts included on how they came to the recommendation so that the council would be 
able to agree that it makes sense.  The language of a “citizens committee” should be included in 
the charter. 
 
Tony Izzo said that in §2.2 there is already language that addresses ad-hoc committees that can 
be established by the council to address any issues in the public interest.  Tony suggested that 
language might want to be included that addresses the specific committee. 
 
Vince DeLeonardis asks that since the ability to form the committee already exists should 
additional language be included in the charter or would this suffice?  Should there be a mandate 
for a committee to be formed prior to any increases?  Deputy Commissioner Sharp said he would 
look at NYCOM and others to see how they accomplish this and report back at the next meeting.  
Vince asked if anyone had any objections to removing the salaries from the charter? There were 
none.  He also asked if there was any objection to making any changes to the salaries by using a 
local law?  There were no objections.  Does anyone have any objections to having the local law 
changing salary take effect for the following term?  There were none.  The continuing discussion 
would be the mechanism to be used for obtaining the information for the basis of the change.  
Vince said he would draft some language for consideration.  Commissioner Franck agreed that it 
is important to have some language in the charter for guidance and public clarity especially in 
light of the Times Union article which was incorrectly stating that this committee would be 
voting on their own salaries. 
 
Deputy Mayor Shields brought forward §2.1 “Each officer shall be elected for a term of two 
years….”. Lisa’s question is - should the term be 2 years or 4 years or some other and should we 
discuss term limits? 
 
Vince DeLeonardis said there are clearly different viewpoints on term of office.  Currently they 
are 2 year terms and the question of moving to 4 years has pros and cons to both and has been 
discussed at every charter review.  This is a topic that will be included in the outreach efforts for 
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opinions from the public and employees to assist us in making the determination.  Deputy 
Commissioner Sharp thanked the Accounts Department for providing the previous survey and 
results.  This question was included in that survey and the majority responded to keep the term at 
2 years so it will be interesting to see if the answer remains the same or if there has been a shift.  
Vince said that we all live the 2 year cycle and it feels like the city is littered with signs and the 
election activity whereas a 4 year term would ease the election disruption.  However on the flip 
side if the public is displeased with an elected official they can be voted out in 2 years.  Deputy 
Mayor Shields commented that from the employee and staff perspective, a change every 2 years 
has an effect.  Deputy Commissioner Daly agrees that this is a particularly important issue to the 
public.  He has spoken to many people and has heard that after 2 years we can change a 
commissioner that we don’t like.  His experience with the Legislature is that they have 2 year 
terms and not a whole lot gets done that second year as all the election activity gets kicked off.  
That second year becomes about fund raising and attending events and not the business of public 
policy.  Groups like Good Government, recommend 4 year terms for the Legislature.  Obviously 
public opinion should guide what we do.   Commissioner Martin commented that his 2 positions 
in government have been 2 year terms and he concurs with Deputy Commissioner Daley that 
there is a problem with efficiency and there is a disproportionate amount of money spent on 
campaigns for an office that is a part time office and he believes the City would be better served 
with 4 year terms.  Commissioner Franck is in agreement that we will find out what the people 
want but he does not agree with a 4 year term.  He feels that campaigning puts you closer to the 
public and you find out what they actually want and are concerned with.  It is hard for the staff 
because their job is only for 2 years.  Mechanicville has 4 year terms and term limits but you 
could run for another office if you served the 8 year maximum in a specific position but they 
have had times when they couldn’t fill all the seats because of the term limits.  But he is a pro 
term limit and has life time health insurance.  If you put in term limits that would cut out the 
ability to get lifetime health insurance which may be something, but in the end we need to hear 
from the people and the questionnaire will provide the guidance.  Deputy Mayor Shields said that 
when an administration changes in the Mayor’s office there is no continuity so perhaps the 
executive assistant position becomes a permanent position and not appointed.  Commissioner 
Franck suggested a hybrid approach as the Mayor being 4 years and Commissioners being 2 
because even though this is a weak Mayoral form of government, the big election every 2 years 
is for that position.  Commissioner Martin thinks the different terms for different offices is very 
interesting.  It is done in our County.  Some supervisors have 4 year terms but the towns have 
trustees with 2 year terms.  Deputy Commissioner Daley likes the 4 year Mayoral term.  It is 
done in our County but public opinion has to inform this.   Vince DeLeonardis said that any 
further discussion will be deferred until after public opinion has been heard.  Commissioner 
Martin suggests that the Mayor also hold one the two positions of County Supervisor.  In all 19 
towns the Chief Executive is the Supervisor.  The 2 cities are different.  There are real 
advantages of having the Chief Executive also serve because it is more efficient.  The Supervisor 
spends a lot of time talking with the Mayor to determine the City’s position on different issues 
that are being brought forward that are serving the City.  The other thing is the economic 
argument.  The County pays $20,000 for the supervisors to attract the best qualified people for 
the positions.  Deputy Commissioner Daley agrees that adding the additional salary to the 
Mayor’s makes the position more attractive.  It also is more efficient as the position of the city 
would be clear but again public opinion should inform what we do.  Deputy Commissioner Sharp 
said that this topic was on the 2001 survey and only 18% were in favor of the Mayor serving in 
both positions.   Vince DeLeonardis thinks it is interesting from an economic perspective.  In 
prior conservations with Mayors, the general consensus is that they are working 50, 60, even 70 
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hours a week in a job which is part time.  It would be difficult to add a mandate to serve as 
supervisor.  The option currently exists to serve, but to date, no one has taken advantage of that.   
Commissioner Franck doesn’t have a problem with this and thinks it a great idea but he is 
wondering if it is legal for a Mayor to hold both positions.  Tony Izzo will check into this.  
Deputy Commissioner Sharp said that the residents with 16 more years in the city were 63% 
opposed however the newer residents were only 43% opposed to the idea.  The new survey will 
be interesting.  Commissioner Franck suggested that he heard that 53% of the residents who 
voted in the last election have lived in Saratoga Springs less than a decade.  These surveys will 
be very helpful to understand what the public wants.  Commissioner Martin stressed that the 
Supervisor role is truly a part time position.  Vince DeLeonardis said that this brings up another 
topic for future discussion, should the Mayor and Commissioners remain part time or should one 
or more of them be full time?  Commissioner Martin believes that having the Mayor at the 
County Supervisor’s table would be extremely helpful in providing the City’s position/policy 
directly to the County.  Deputy Commissioner Sharp pointed out that the Mayor is only 1/5 of 
the voice of the city but is interested in knowing more about other cities.   
 
Vince DeLeonardis brought §2.2 City Council and powers up for discussion.  Deputy Mayor 
Shields began with “Agendas for regular meetings shall be finalized and filed in the City Clerk’s 
office for public review no later than noon the day preceding such meeting.”  Suggested 
language “Agendas for regular meetings shall be finalized and filed in the City Clerk’s office for 
public review at least 24 hours in advance of the meeting.”  The discussion provided “by the 
close of business the day before.”  The timing of the agenda publishing is difficult especially on 
days when the pre-agenda and City Council meetings are on the same day.  Commissioner 
Franck suggested it be removed from the charter.  Tony Izzo suggested that perhaps this process 
could be established by resolution rather than be included in the charter.  Commissioner Franck 
suggest the language in the charter could reflect that “we are following Open Meetings Law” and 
remove the rest.  Commissioner Martin agrees that the charter is a lengthy document and could 
be pared down.  Vince DeLeonardis thinks that the charter should not be vague.  Tony Izzo 
agrees that somehow there needs to be a more definite direction and brings up the point that there 
is a section that states that if an item is not on the agenda it will not be voted on at the meeting.  
He feels that this is important and should be incorporated somehow.   Commissioner Franck said 
that the meetings have not always been on Tuesdays, it just seemed to be a convenient day.  
Information in the past was presented in printed form but now we have the electronic ability so it 
makes it faster and easier for information to get to the public.  Vince DeLeonardis has no 
problem with the change for posting the time for the agenda but wants the mechanism to be in 
the charter for ease of public access.  
 
Commissioner Martin would also like to suggest in this section that a video conferencing option 
for attendance at meetings is available.  Public Officers Law provides for this and electronic 
ability has progressed.  Tony Izzo pointed out that the ability exists today as long as the 
attendance by video conferencing is noticed at each individual meeting and that this could be 
included in the Charter.  Deputy Commissioner Sharp questioned what noticing means especially 
if someone was snowed in and couldn’t make the meeting.  Tony Izzo sited §104 saying that the 
public notice must include the activity.   Commissioner Franck wondered if the person who is on 
video conference is considered as part of the quorum?  Both Tony Izzo and Vince DeLeonardis 
agree that they are.   
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§2.3 – Supervisors.  Commissioner Martin suggested that if the change for the Mayor to be a 
Supervisor is made then this section must be changed to agree with that.  Commissioner Franck 
suggests that the only change needed would be for the word Council to be changed to 
Commission.  Commissioner Martin said that it would be difficult and expensive for someone to 
run two campaigns and that this may be why since 2001 no one has taken advantage of this 
section.  Commissioner Franck suggested taking the section out but the legality of it would need 
to be researched. Vince DeLeonardis said due to the requirement of legislative and 
administrative duties, it is difficult for someone to run for office in the city.  The Supervisor 
position allows for someone to exercise the desire to serve the community and if you take one of 
the two positions we have, and make it mandatory for the Mayor to hold one and allow a 
Commissioner to also run, you are removing the ability from the public to serve.  Commissioner 
Franck suggested that from a budgeting perspective the Mayor would receive the additional 
Supervisor salary and in effect become full time.  Deputy Commissioner Daley added that this 
may make the voice of the city more effective at the County level. 
 
§2.4 Vacancies.  Commissioner Martin said that there are a couple of areas that are vague and he 
would like to clean them up.  One area says: “If the term of office of the officer vacating the 
office continues beyond the official year in which said vacancy occurs, a personal shall be 
elected at a special election held after the occurrence of such vacancy to fill such vacancy for the 
remainder of the unexpired term.”  Proposed: If there is a vacancy that occurs with sufficient 
time before the next general election (60 days) then the spot would be filled at the next general 
election”.  There would only be a special election if the vacancy occurs where there isn’t 
sufficient time to run at the general election.  Commissioner Franck said he would have no 
election to fill the vacancy since it’s only a 2 year term.  Special elections are expensive so we 
want to get rid of them anyway.  There is a succession outlined for the Presidency.  The Deputies 
would not want to take the pay cut to take over the position.  Lou Benton left and the Council 
made an appointment to fill his place.  Tony Izzo cited §42 of the Public Officers Law 
supporting the vacancy to be filled at the general election.  Commissioner Martin would like to 
see the language provide clarity to when the vacancy would be filled because as it is, the section 
is vague and has potential for the public to misunderstand how to fill a vacancy.  Commissioner 
Franck suggests we default to state law for direction. 
 
The other section that is vague is in a catastrophe where we no longer have a quorum, 
Commissioner Martin suggests that the governor is empowered to make the appointment.  
Commissioner Franck asked about incapacity to fill the office.  What direction would be 
followed?  Deputy Commissioner Daley agreed that the continuity of government is at issue.  In 
the event of temporary inability to serve, who takes charge?  Does the Deputy step in and 
manage the day to day?  Commissioner Franck said that since the Deputy still collects full pay, 
he could see them stepping into the empty position.  Vince DeLeonardis suggested more research 
would be needed for these areas. 
 
§2.5 – Civil Service.  Deputy Commissioner Sharp submitted a comment on “There shall be a 
Civil Service Commission.  The Council shall appoint three Civil Service Commissioners to 
serve for six-year staggered terms, without compensation.”  Propose language “The City shall 
utilize Civil Service either through a Civil Service Commission or through the Civil Service 
Office of the County.”   If there is a problem with Civil Service we have to go to referendum.  
Depending on the timing it may take time, efficiencies etc. allowing the council some flexibility 
may have some use.  Vince DeLeonardis doesn’t believe that we can put in the charter that the 
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council has the flexibility to have or not have a Civil Service Commission as the decisions 
effecting Civil Service must go to referendum but this idea requires more research.  
Commissioner Martin agrees that referendum is required for any change in the current situation 
but we need to make a change for efficiency.  We could go to the County or we use a system that 
is similar to what is in Albany where there is a City Civil Service Commission but there are 
agreements between the commission and the HR department.  He supports the change but we 
need to come up with the specifics on what the change is.  Commissioner Franck said that we 
need to pare down some costs and this may be an area to explore.  Vince DeLeonardis said that 
cost savings are needed and shared services are always a good thing to strongly consider and the 
issue is weighing the benefits of having Civil Service in the building or having to go to the 
County.  There is a third option and this is using a Personnel Director that would take the place 
of the county or in City Hall.  The individual under the law is subject to a 6 or 7 year term  and 
serve in the capacity of an employee of the city.  Commissioner Franck said we should research 
among the 60+ cities in the county to see what they do.  The police department and DPW are 
probably the largest departments that utilize Civil Service.  Commissioner Scirocco isn’t here but 
he should provide some guidance from his perspective.  
 
§2.6 – Deputies and employees.  Vince DeLeonardis believes this section warrants some 
discussion on having some level of qualifications for the deputies included.  We have it in the 
charter that qualifications may be established but nothing has ever been incorporated.  
Commissioner Martin said that this is the one issue he has heard the most about from 
constituents.  He recommends that the Charter is a difficult document to make changes to so if 
you change the current language from the “council may” to “the council shall” establish 
appropriate qualifications for deputies, then the council could establish the qualifications in a 
resolution and as things change the council could react and make the appropriate changes more 
quickly.  Commissioner Franck said he hears more about the commissioners and the mayor not 
having the qualifications outlined.  He thinks the word “shall” may make getting a Deputy more 
difficult than it currently is.  Vince DeLeonardis said currently the only requirement is that the 
deputy be a resident of the city.  Thinking of the political angle perhaps it should also say that no 
deputy could be an officer of a political party.  Another area may be to call out the educational or 
equivalent years of experience in the related field requirements.  Tony Izzo discussed §13.5 of 
the Code of Ethics and suggested that be reviewed.  Commissioner Franck likes the political 
restrictions.  Deputy Commissioner Sharp brought up the requirement for the deputies to live in 
the city.  Commissioner Franck pointed out that deputies by appointment are Public Officers and 
the law requires them to live in the city in which they serve.  Deputy Commissioner Sharp said 
that the city is very expensive to live in and if the area of residency requirements could be 
extended to some outlying towns that would be helpful.  Could the wording “shall be a Public 
Officer” be removed?  The language was added in the 2001 charter to provide clarity.  Vince 
DeLeonardis will provide some language to review regarding deputy qualifications. 
 
§2.7 – Code of Ethics.  No changes, no discussion. 
 
§2.8 – Removal from Office.  Commissioner Martin had originally wanted some discussion on 
this section but is removing his recommendations from consideration. 
 
Vince DeLeonardis recapped that §§2.3; 2.7; and 2.8 there are no recommended changes and 
should remain as is.  The areas for additional research, review and/or revision are §§2.1; 2.2; 2.4; 
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2.5; and 2.6.  Proposed new language to be provided at the next meeting.  §3- The Mayor will be 
discussed at the next meeting.   
 
Other Business 
 

1.  Establish Forum Date.  There is a week in May where we don’t have a council meeting 
so the Forum Date will be Wednesday May 30, 2018 at 6:00 PM in the City Council 
Room.  The intent of this meeting is for the public to provide their opinions. 

 
2.  Review & approve two proposed questionnaires for the public and current employees. 
Deputy Commissioner Sharp put together proposed questionnaires that are included in your 
packet.  The intent of the current employee questionnaire is to gather the information that 
would have been provided in an interview and due to the time constraints, individual 
interviews are not possible.  Commissioner Martin is not prepared to draft this at this meeting 
and would like this to be discussed at the next meeting.  Deputy Commissioner Sharp will 
circulate this to the commission and it will be voted on at the next meeting.  He also said the 
list of employees to participate will be provided at the next meeting.  Vince DeLeonardis said 
that he was contacted by Supervisor Veitch requesting some time to discuss the charter.  Due 
to the time constraints to have the document completed, Vince suggested that he and Vice 
Chairman Sharp conduct sub-committee interviews with Supervisor Veitch and other certain 
individuals who have experience with a charter effort, reminding them that the form of 
government will not change, and report back on the information they received. 
 
The last item that Vince DeLeonardis wanted to advise the commission on is that the budget 
was passed and that will include Trish’s services, mailings and legal services.  He was tasked 
with getting quotes and reviewing candidates to provide the legal services.  He suggested that 
there are two thoughts on this.  One is retaining a local attorney who is familiar with our 
form of government and city hall.  The other is retaining a firm that has experience with the 
charter process, New York Law and other requirements but not with our particular 
environment.  Tony Izzo and I interviewed Steven Rodriguez, a former City Attorney, 
familiar with our charter, working with the council and defended the charter.  I want to use 
his services but would like to reserve the right to engage a larger firm, Hodgson Russ and 
Bob McLaughlin, for their review of the final document.  We contemplated a budget of 
$15,000 for legal services and my thought was to essentially split that with no greater funds 
being spent but having the expertise we need.  Commissioner Martin feels that it is important 
that whoever we hire has no conflict of interest such as an active practice with our land use 
boards, or currently involved in a law suit against the city. 
 

V. DeLeonardis opened the floor back up for additional public comment. 
 
Public Comment 
 
Richard Sellers, Saratoga Springs resident.  He just finished a blog for American Marketing 
Association on careers and job descriptions, its one of the things he does, and he found job specs 
to be useless.  The only job spec that is important is that the Deputy can deliver on the 
Commissioner’s commitment to the city.  Therefore the responsibility goes to the Commissioner 
not to some theoretical list of wishes.  Second thing is two year terms.  He’s said that “you find it 
a lot of work, we don’t care”.  The public likes to see you, talk to you and tell you what we care 
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about and when he sees Peter on a Sunday before the election on a little street out talking to 
people on a lousy weather day it shows that he is committed to the city and really wants the job.  
That means a lot to us, it increases transparency, democracy, and effectiveness of the city.  A 
little bit more on that is length of terms.  That two year term keeps you in front of the people and 
one of the fundamental reasons that this government is successful.  On the Mayor being a 
supervisor, we have no official opinion on that.  Personally if it were a “may” versus a “shall” 
that would be fine. 
 
Matt Jones, City of Saratoga Springs.  Congratulations on the selection of counsel.  He knows 
both of them well and has worked with them over the years and they will serve the Commission 
well.  As for clean up items in the Charter, the last sentence under paragraph 2.2 is a horribly 
controversial section which reads “The vote of three members shall be necessary to pass any 
matter unless otherwise provided in the Charter.”  We know that what that says isn’t exactly 
what that means.  Counsel will probably draft this for you, but some provision that deals with the 
intention of pre-empting certain provisions of state law which provide otherwise as in the case of 
the Mayor for leases and easements and those kinds of things.  So what we want to do is be clear 
that the vote of three members is the vote of the council notwithstanding any other provision 
contrary to state law.  I think we want to pre-empt that if we can.  Vince DeLeonardis 
commented that once we got to §8 he was going to strongly suggest language that would clearly 
articulate that right but certainly would be some value and benefit in strengthening the language 
in that section. 
 
Margie Van Meter, Saratoga Springs.  This just occurred to me but could we change the section 
on Mayor and say the Mayor will serve as one of the County Supervisors.  I don’t know if it 
would be legal but it might be a way to do it.  Vince DeLeonardis commented that if we go that 
route and determination is to have the Mayor serves in that capacity, we will look at the best 
place to put that.  Margie Van Meter commented that it would certainly strengthen the city’s 
power in the county. 
 
End of public comment. 
 
Vince DeLeonardis thanked everyone for coming.  As a reminder, there is the website for 
comments and he encouraged others to come to the meetings and provide their comments.  The 
questionnaires will be up for discussion at the next meeting and the forum will be coming up 
also.  We hope the public will participate in this process.   
 
Vince DeLeonardis adjourned the meeting at 6:42 PM. 
 
Respectfully submitted by Trish Bush. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 




















































